OKLAHOMA AND THE PARKING METER

By LeRoy H. Fischer and Robert E. Smith*

When motorists drove to the downtown area of Oklahoma City on July 16, 1536, they noticed strange looking devices mounted on the rarks. They found that these new methines, known as parking meters, were designed to record their parking time for a fee.

Public reaction was immediate. Some motorists area outrange and expressed their featings would, while each branched a algh of relief that at long hast screeting and the same transmission of the state of the same state of the same monomial and adopted a waited and their day. Two couloss at us a folding table and four chains in a particing sauce and, after depositing a nickle, played a robber of bridge. A long in a state of the same state of the same state of the motor of the same state of the same state of the same stable. While the compliances and attender of bridge. A long it bills to a circus, the individual and better spectra of the work's first matation of parking motors in Childown of the work's first matation of parking motors in Childown objects in spite of the glave of national grades of the same state of the source is not be the glave of national grades of the same state of the same state of the same of national grades of the same state of the same of national grades of the same state state of the same state same state of the same state of the same state same state states of the same states and the same states and the same states of the same states and the same states of the same states and the same states

The appearance of the parking meter was a result of many divergent factors culminating in the meed for such an invention and in use. The parking restar would never have been necessary had parking not been the tumpolative park of tawel. Although it is necessary to park subsmobiles, parking constitutes a nuisance to other suferparing to invest in conjected areas.

As long as the means of transportation remained totally animal-drawn, the cities of the United States were usually able

[&]quot;Leftsy II, Flocker is a Derivate of History at Oklahoms State Cuiversity and Roker R, Soukh ean Enterport of History at Konone Gir, Konone, Community Jondre Vellege, The preparation of this article was asside by a grant from the Research Possibilities of Oklahoms State University, and this assistance is deeply appreciated and grantfully acknowleelevel by the subdex.

This is the second article on the history of Okinhemo's unique armetation with parking matters to appear in *The Chronicles of Okinhome*. See H. G. Thursen, "Berninkerserve of the Development of the Parking Meter," Vol. XLV (Summer, 1907), no. 112-142.

^{1.&}quot;Officer: Find Michel Parker, Fichle Parker," Daily Olfakanoa, July 17, 1995, p. 1: "It's Pag As You Park in Oklahama City Nort". Taim Trivers, July 18, 1996, p. 11: "Park-D.Marcen Missen Controveror: Oklahoma City Bpill Laio Two Camps." New York Times, July 21, 1985, Sec. 2, pp. 1 and 6.



to provide mainteency parking facilities. But the invertion of the horseless carriage precipited a new and more efficient means of transportation. The United States adopted the attomobile quickly, and soon it began to replace minimal drawn vehicles as the principal mode of transportation. By 1330 there were 25.645.231 cars and trucks in the United States.

Oklahoma experienced a phenomenal increase in the number of automobiles during this period along with other states. The first count of motor vehicles in Oklahoma conducted in 1913 astimated about 3,000 automobiles of all types. By 1930 the number had increased 185 times to over 550,000.²

While the sumber of automobiles increased, the amount of pace available remained containt. The automobile was faster than any culmat-down which and domained a more explaintand ayoem of concile to insure the addry and wall-kaing of population urban areas. As citizen greve in size and population, the domainds can the certer of each urban areas increased proportionately, while the amount of space explainble downtown remained relatively unchanged. Stress were paved, which made it easier for the moteriat of each urban areas increased proportionately, while the amount of space explainble downtown remained relatively unchanged. Stress were paved, which made it easier for the moterial to trutwil, but he still faced the problem provide the early of the space of the moterial provide the endpoint of the space of the stress of the comparison. The maximum freedom of parses parent on y stress is not downtown for the moment ender of the stress.)

Oklahoma City, already the largest city in Oklahoma, was growing rapidly and becoming a large metropolitan area. One of its more pressing problems was how to deal with the ever-increasing number of automobiles in its limited downtown area. By 1935 Oklahoms City alone accounted for nearly 10% of the motor vehicle registrations in the state. In addition, her status as the state capital and the leading commercial center in the state brought many visitors to the downtown area daily, thus compounding the problem. The city administration fixed time limits on downtown curb parking in an attempt to better facilitate auto parking turnover. But once the time limits were set, the problem of enforcement remained. Traffic patrolmen attempted to keep an accurate check of parking time by chalking the tires of cars parked in time zones. If the automobile was not moved in the prescribed length of time, the patrolman could tell by the position of the chalk on the tire. Such a system would have

² United States Department of Commerce, Statistical Abstract of the United States, Vol. I.VIII (1950), p. 365.

¹ Hawley S. Simpson. "When. Where and How Should Parking Be Restricted." *Institute of Traffic Engineers Proceedings for 1538* (Chicago, Biools: Louistorie of Traffic Engineers, 1958), p. 23.

worked if all motorials had honestly tried to obsurve the time limits. However, it soon because evident that there were flagrant violations and that it was difficult to prevent them. A motorias could easily remove the chelk mark or even move his automobile, in either case destroying the evidence of a parking violation.⁴

By 1932 the problem of downtown parking in Ohlahoma City sevend incluble A nervey indicated that Dollice attempts to enforce the parking time limits were only 5 to 10% effective. The Ohlahoma City Chamber of Commerce was understandably concurred. In 1932 Carl C. Mages was appointed chairman of the Theffic Committee of the Chamber of Commerce. Mages, who look his appointment seriously, was determined to find a solution to the problem.¹

Magee had a colorful background. He was well known locally and had some fame nationwide. He had testified before the United States Senate Public Lands Committee on the personal activities of Secretary of the Interior Albert Fall, who was then involved in the Teapot Dome Scandal. Marre's testimony was partially responsible for the Teapot Dome exposure. At the time of his involvement with the Teapot Dome. Magne was a newspaperman in Albuquerque, New Mexico. During on attempt to expose corruption in the New Mexico court system, he was arrested for libel and contempt, New Mexico Judge D. J. Leahy, one of the principals in the corruption charges, heard the cases imposed fines, and sentenced Mages to a prison term. Mages, however, was perdoped by the sovernor of New Mexico. Then in 1925 Judge Leahy met Magee in a Las Vegas hotel and knocked him down. When Mame pulled out a revolver and shot at Judge Leahy, he killed an innocent bystander. This time Magee went on trial for manulaughter, but was acquitted. In 1927 he left New Mexico and came to Oklahome City, where he started a weekly newspaper, the Oklahoma News, and served as its editor."

When Mages became interested in Oklahoma City's pavking problems, he realized that an entirely new approach was needed. Reliance on the existing mechanics of enforcement had proved unsatisfactory, and there was no indication of any chanter for

[&]quot;City Automobile Registration, Street Mileage, Population and Area, 1936," Automobile Parts and Pipures, Vol. XVIII (1986), p. 61: Interview of authors with H. G. Thurwe, Stillmater, Oklahoma, Jube 14, 1987.

³ Louis W. Heavner to James B. Facub. May 11, 1963. Ohlaboma Ohy Chamber of Commerce Archives, Oklaboma City, Oklaboma.

⁴ Burl Negle, *Tesput Down: Oil and Politics in the 1980*; (Baton Rouge, Louisiana: Louisiana State University Press, 1982), pp. 85-65; "Parking: Site Machines Now Soil Cork Space in Five Colles," Neuroscie, Vol. VII (March 7, 1986), pp. 36 and 36; Orraid A. Hale, "The Park-O-Meter Story," memorphic archie in authority posteroics, p. 1.

improvement in the foreasenable future. Mages turned to the idea of a mechanical device as a possible solution to the problem. Find the approached a government mechanic and ashed him to make a motor that would remedy the situation; the mechanic gave up in two or three weeks, fiel then hined a local machinist to build a timine device that several note the height of time encloparker opent in a metered zone. Although a rough model was constructed, if was not autifactory.¹

Magee was not one to give up essily. He believed his idea of a parking meter was good; what he needed was a craftaman capable of constructing a workable model. He decided to discusa the problem with an old friend. Dean Phillip S. Donnell of the Oklahoma State University College of Engineering. As a result, Dean Donnell gave a juncheon in his home in the latter part of 1932, inviting Magee and members of the College of Engineering faculty. It was at this luncheon that Maree first met Professor H. G. Thuesen, who was later to have such a vital part in the development of the parking meter. Magee discussed the problem at the luncheon, but nothing definite was decided. There were further meetings between Manye and faculty members of the Oklahoma State University College of Engineering about the parking mater proposal. Dean Donnell attended these meetings along with professors O. M. Smith, E. C. Baker, L. E. Hazen, DeWitt Hunt, Albrecht Naster, Ren G. Saxton, Phillip Wilbur, and Thussen.

At one of these conferences Mappe presented a novel proposal. He affered to opnour a content for engineering students of Okahorom State University to develop a parking meter. He competition to develop a design and the second to constant; a working model Mappe presented list moved model or a element content; \$40000 was to be used as prize movey and \$100.00 would provide materials!

Dean Donnell announced the opening of the competition on January 4, 1933. Prize maney of \$160.00 was offered in the design context, with the remaining \$240.00 designated for the working model competition. The context committee was composed of

² "Device Context in Lauched by Capital Editor," Oklahomn State University, Daily (?Collegion, January 8, 1933, p. l.

Finterclew of authors with Thanson, Brillwarter, Ohlakoma, June 14, 1001; Therear, "Bendiscenses of the Development of the Parking Notes," The Granulter of Ohlahoma Auto, Vol. XLV, op. 114-117. Until DIST, Ohlahoma Alter University: was known as Ohlahoma Apricaliumal and Mechanical College, and the College of Engineering was known as the School of Engineering.



(Cniversity Archives, Oklahoma State University) THE BLACK MARIA

The first complete and operable parking meter, This was designed and constructed by Professor H. H. Thurses and Professor G. A. Hele at Oklerbona State University in 1953.

Professor Hunt, Head of the Department of Industrial Arts Education, as chairman; Professor Thuesen, Acting Head of the Department of Industrial Engineering; and Professor Baker, Head of the Department of Machanical Engineering. The design contest was to end on January 31, 1933.

On January 7, when Magre met with the applicant is in the OI Bennevelage Building (now Coursemen Mal), he outlined what he espected from the context. He semphasized hat the to be seen to be applied on the semphasized in the design to increase an estimation of the semicontribute to a city's tensory. There were Univer applemin contribute to a city's tensory. There were Univer applemin contribute to a city's tensory. There were Univer applemin tensor.

Magor's original parking meter elements was placed in the office of May, M. Graves, the reference librarian of the College of Engineering, for the use of the contentants. They status offent to view the element and the pattern tapera accompanying it. The design competition progressed subjactorily, for the students put in many hours of work. Later the desting was extended to February 3, when all entries were to be submitted by 6:00 p.m.

The contest judges were Glaboras City engineers Call Beerier, Cair Dury, S. L. Ralland, Ward Shernan, and A. E. Phillips, They met with the committee on February 4 in the officient of the Glaboras Gaussian Glaboras Callaboras Gaussian Glaboras Control and Electric Company in Oklahoma City to choose the winning designs. Victor L. Rupe was the winner of this phase.¹¹

Although the working model competition was to start immediately, inclement worker prevented Magoe from meeting with the context committee, and the opening of this competition was portpened. To provide the students with a guide for their models, Preference Thesene began working on two models, one with a signal device on the outside and the other with the signal device ancioaced in the meter.

On February 11, Magee met with the committee and approved the design with the signal device enclosed which Thuesen

^{* &}quot;Bagineers to Compete in Carl Magee Parking Derice Control," Oklahoma State University, Desly O'Collogies, January 4, 1933, p. 3.

^{16 &}quot;Derice Contest is Lauched by Capital Editor," shid., January B, 1938, p. 1.

^{11 &}quot;Aggit Engineers Work on Device." ibid., January 14, 1933, p. 1: "Context Wissens Will be "Eviced," ibid., February 4, 1933, p. 1; "Rope b Wissers of Carl Market Device Context." Mid., February 5, 1933, p. 1.

had drawn from the diagrams submitted by the skudents. It was adopted because Magee and the committee believed it would be more weatherproof. The College of Engineering provided the contestants with drawings of this design, and the students based their models on these drawings.

The entrance deadline was then set for February 17, 1930, and the contest was to end on April 1 of bets same year. The entrance deadline was later extended one week to allow more students to participate. Eight students constructed models in the contest, and to allow them more time, the final deadline was tensitively actended to MAM 6.¹²

At first progress appeared to be unsatisfactory, but the context continued, and the extraints records to units of airon electric near state of the state of the state of the state wave julget. Although Labyd Goodwin was smartched the first wave grappet. Although Labyd Goodwin was smartched the first to insoure moretak operation. The wast this point that Thussen began to take an active part in the development of a workable parking meeter model.¹¹

Thusann was well qualified for the task. He was a graduate of lown Stole University and held the Professional Degree and the Matter's Degree in Mechanical Engineering. At the age of device used had obtained in patient on it. He had spont some time device and had obtained in patient on it. He had spont some time mode before computing to Obtained Site University in 1920. By 1933 he was an essective professor and Acting Hend of the Department of Inductive Engineering 1⁴

After he had sent a letter to Magee informing him that the models were not wholly astisfactory and that an operational model would need more work. Thuesen decided that ha would ask a promising engineer to help him develop a better model. He thought of a formar student, Gerald A. Hale, who was a

12 "Deadline is Set Up in Context," ibid., February 11, 1938, p. 8; "Parking Context Deadline Set Up," hid., February 12, 1933, p. 4: "Deadline Extended in Magnet Device Context," abid., February 18, 1933, p. 4.

Old Alarm Checks are Still Needed by Carl Magee Contest Entries," Bid, April 27, 1933, p. 5; Thuesen in Carl C. Magee, May 5, 1938,
 G. Thuesen Collection, Colopylity Archives, Oklahoma State University Library, Stillwater, Oklahoma.

¹⁴ M. R. Labasam to Chairman, Awards Nominstitons Combilite, American Learning of Chairman and Chairman and Chairman and Chairman Collection, University Archives, Oktobana State University Liberer; United States Patent Office, 09f5-60 Gasette, Vol. OCXX (Wormsher, 1015), p. 430, At the time, Jong State University was known as Jone State College.

1927 graduate of Oklahoma, State Univenity and was at bast time employed as an instructor in the Department of Mechanical Bragineering. Hale had worked with Thussen on a machine to increase the output in hooking trags for a government apparent of the state of the the machine was a anomae Thursen's considered fible an outstanding engineer, and they worked well together.¹⁰

Hale spreed to cooperate with Thussen primarily for the correction, but also for the plasma of severing meter project states. They began their effects in May, 1033, and alto the states of the several several several several several (Sublators Bales University campus. The design of the meter was characterised by three main points: (1) the signal was enclosed in a windle through which is any visible coin deposited was visible through a windle to guard against at coinside several supplied by the separate training a lever,

It took Thusses and Hale about three works to design the exchanism. The two engineers called Magos when they completed the design, and he came to Stillwater to view the drawings. He quickly ranged the allest features involved and was favorably impraved. He atked Thussen how long it would take to build a model of the design and how much its would call Thussen region that it would involve about its days of work Hale to construct the model and cortact him in Abougement, New Mexico, where he temperative would be when they completed the project.

Thussen and Hale began warking on the model the next day. The schula construction which taok ten days was done in the Enribering Shops Building on the Oklahoma State Univenity campus. All be interior parts were constructed by the two engineers, a local plumber made the case, and a Vale lock was used to accure it. This model, known as the "Black Marin", is now on display in the Department of Industrial Engineering at Oklahoma State University.

Thuseen attempted to telephone Magne at Altenparente, but he was unable to contact him. Failing to reach Magne after repeated attempte, Thouseen and Hale decided to find out how much it would cost to manufacture the parking meter. They prepared drawings of the model and submitted them to various manufacturing companies. They afted the companies to give

¹⁾ Thuesen to Magre. May 5, 1835, Thuesen Collection, University Archives, Oklahoum State University Library; Thuesen, "Resultatement of the Development of the Parking Meter," The Chronicles of Oklohoma, You XLV, or 121.

them an estimate of the cost of constructing manufacturing tools to make such part, as well as the cost of producing encody parts to construct 1,000 meters. The Century Electric Company of St. Louis, Missouri, provided them with a complete cost estimate. This company was willing to do so because there was a channe for them to get the construction contract, and thuy were also much in need of new business during the years of the Grout Depression.¹⁶

In the early fail of 1933, Thuesen finally succeeded in contracting Marge, who appead to come to Sullivate to look at the model. Magee detended doing basiness by telephone or by letter, and be tried to confine this activities to personal conferences. When he are the "filled Maria," he was abrombly improved, modulety. Thyse presented has made the figures presented by the Contany Electric Company, and he was delighted with their foreight.

During the Christmas holidays of 1933, Thuesen travided to Milwaukee, Wiscorain, and Chicago, Illinoia, to talk with prospositive paths appliars for the parking metar. When Thuesen anve his report to Magee, they decided to employ a Sand Springa, Oklahora, mechical, such dolph Schliftger to do further work on the model. Schliftger had a well-equipped shop and used ingenious methods, but his efforts were unsatisfactory?

In the early numeer of 1844, Meyee and Thussen went one privipasible to new with proposed to manufactures of the pathing meter. They tailed with Schliftager in Sand Sperngs and with 4 die castes und a det machine manufactures. Not they did not accomplish unything tanghile. They proceeded to St. Louis and had a conference with efficial to the Century Electric Company, a firm which secured them that its new could hold hold bein information Mages and Thusen returned to Childhean.

Before embarking on the trip with Magae, Thousen had trid to contact a Tulas firm, the Nie-O-Time Company. This concern had constructed timing devices used for exploding nitroglovarin in all wells, but the firm, was no toger in business. After Magae and Thuseen had visited Schillinger in Sand Springs, Schillinger decided to sell the information that Magae was look-

^{14 /}bid., pp. 121, 123 and 125; interview of authors with Thursen. Stillwater, Oklahoms, June 28, 1967.

¹⁷ Tulsa City-County Library to suthers, March 5, 1968, in authors' pomzesion; J. B. McGray to authors, August 14, 1967, in authors' pomersion.

rhe world's first

Non-model



ing for nonzonce to maxufacture parking meters. He contacted J, B. McGav and G. E. Nicholson, the owners of the Magnick Company, which had been formed in 1952 and had replaced the Nic-O-Time Company. Schillinger offered to will them the same of a person who wanted an unspecified item developed and produced. McGav and Nicholson paid Schillinger 5000 for this information. They contacted Magne and mode an agreement with him to produce this patient patient.¹⁰

Mapper raised enough capital to start his own componition. Its acquired the necessary ranks from 126 businessmen and incompany two isoted in the Genzamy. The offices of the company were isoted in the Genzamere and Rachange Budding in Glaikonas Gie, The company was created primarily to protace and self gravitar gravitar, and their instructioner was carried avoid by produced in Okhatoma City until after World Wer II, and then by a new firm, the Happe-Hale Park-Okhater Company. By that time the Dail Genzamy had been sold to the Union. Metal Genzary of Canton, Ohio.¹⁹

Mages served as president of the Dual Parting Meter Company and Virgil Brown and H. L. Eddy were his side. Later, Rale joined the firm, In 1966, R. J. Benzel, vice-president of the Southwattern Bell Thisphone Company, became executive vicepresident of the company. After agreeing to the manufacture of the metern, McGay and Nicholson bought stock in the company.²⁰

The name chosen for the parking device was the 'Park-O-Meter. It was discovered not long disturbank, however, that the name "Parkotnetist" was protocled by a tendemark. Mages third to 600001 a rollman of this inducatork, but his afforts were unternative the state of the original state of the state of the state of the state of the world was II. and when the new commany was lormed after

¹⁴ Thutsen, "Reminiscences of the Development of the Parking Meter," The Chronicles of Gkloheme, Vol. XLV, p. 127; McSiny to authors, August 14, 1967, in authors' presentation.

^{14 &}quot;Parking: Blat Machines Now Sell Outh Space in Fire Cittes," Neuroscie, Vol. VII. pp. 39 and 36: Thusses, "Reminiscences of the Dr violoment of the Parking Meter," The Okrassicies of Oklahoma, Vol. XLV, p. 132; Hale, "The Park-O-Meter Story," manuscript article is authors' possession, p. 5.

²⁰ Interview of authors with Thuesen, Stillwater, Oklabora, June 14, 1967; "Broati to Quit Phone Job, Jein Parking Mater Firm," Bally Oklahamon, September 10, 1050, p. 16: McGay to authors, August 14, 1967 in Authors' metscales.

the war, the trademark "Park-O-Meter" was used on the Magoo-Hale maters 31

When the Macniek Company asreed to manufacture parking meters for the Dual Parking Meter Company, it decided to modify the original Thuesen-Hale model. This decision was based primarily on the meter's adaptability to the production equipment possessed by the Macnick Company. The original model had been designed to be produced with standard machines requizing a minimum of initial tool cost. The Macnick Company, however, had produced bomb timers and recording meters, and they were one of the few firms in the area equipped with the automatic lathes and nunch presses necessary to produce these products. The Macnick Company thus developed a model which could be manufactured by using predominately punch press sheet metal parts.

The model was quite similar to the original Thuesen-Hale design. It used an enclosed signal which was visible through one window and provided another window through which the coin last deposited could be seen. One of the flaws in the model was that it did not require the operator to complete the winding cycle. Thus one could purposely turn the handle only part of the way through the cycle and make the meter appear to be operating. The operator could manipulate the handle so that the signal flag would be up, but the coin would remain in the machine and could be used repeatedly to operate the meter.

Thussen and Hale met with McGay and Nicholson and pointed out the flaws in the new model. The paramount problem was that the design did not cause the operator to store the energy necessary to drive the mechanism through its cycle without completely turning the handle. McGay and Nicholson were quick to recognize the flaws, and they recommended changes in the Macnick design. When these changes were incorporated in the design, they partially overcame its shortcomings, and the first parking meters installed were based on this design. The Macnick Company set up their plant to manufacture this type of meter, and the Dual Company began their quest for a trial fretallation 22

Fortunately, conditions were excellent for the acceptance of the parking meter. Motorists in Oklahoma had been enduring intelerable parking conditions for years, and they were beginning to look to new methods to solve the problem. Also, city govern--

¹¹ Hale, "The Park-O-Meter Story.", manuscript article in authors' presention, pp. 3 and 6; "Toledo Installa Automatic Parking Meters." Americon City, Yol. Lfl (January, 1937), p. 104.
²² Thumen, "Reminiscences of the Development of the Parking Meter,"

The Chronicles of Oblahoma, Vol. XLV, p. 130.

ments were in need of additional sources of revenue during the Great Depression, and the parking mater would partially alleviate this problem. Magee, recognizing these facts, decided to attempt to set up a test installation in Oklahoma City.

This urban area was experiencing the same problems that were common in most lance cities during this period. In addition to the parking situation in the downlown area, the city was experiencing a steady shrinkage in the valuation of its tax base. In 1931 real and personal property in Oklahoma City was asseased at \$169.774.658. By 1934 the amonged valuation of this property had dropped to \$119,142,466. The assessed valuation of public service companies in Oklahoms County in 1931 was \$31,392,103, but by 1934 had plunged to \$24,401,360. This meant that the tax base of property and public utilities had shrunk 28.8% in only three years. Such a rapid drop in the tax base had left the city administration in a critical position. As the amount of tax money decreased, the city could revert to deficit spending and continue to maintain all the ordinary pervices performed before the fall in valuation, drastically curtail nervices and stay within its budget, or look for new sources of income.

Okhorna City chose the last method The federal powerment was making loans to cities in this period, but to be in a laverable position to receive such a loan, it was imparetive that (Reherma City pay its debt in an orderity manner. Okhorna City maintained bia policy, and by 1983 it was one of the five suondest manifold corporations in the ratio. It was smalling that the city could beast of this fact. Multi was polying off the debt in the polying of the state of the state of the five debt in the polying of the state of the state of the state with the polying of the state of the state of the state of the valuation in 1984 allow. The city's population was increasing but to fit of the output to version this decrement in the rey.¹

The city manager who was directing this masterial manipulation of the city's revenues was Greal M. Mosier. He was able to effectively utilize existing funds and was aided by provident fails supreme court rulings which released over \$300,000 to the city's treasury, in the anty 1907a. However, by the end of 1934 the city was faced with the problem of using all of its surplus to maintain arrives in 1955s, or eaching new sources of rowence.¹⁴

D Oklahetan Tax Gamalasina, Report of the Oklahetan Tax Generation tion-from its forestate Assessment St. Skill, a Alfer J. 1981, and for the Three Faced Years Resides Jawa 20, 1282, 1882, and 1984 (Oklahetan Strip, Oklahetan: Rayler Pablables Generator, 1980), pp. 157-171, "Shood Deki Cut Puts City in Nation's Tay Financial Rank," Oklahetan City Timon, April 19, 1805, p. 18.

^{24 &}quot;Movier Facts Problem of Finding New Researce to Replace Birlinkage in Income," Daily Oklahoman, April 29, 1985, p. 6.

Mosier could have recommended a granni into irry, but he was relucant to issue it of this method. He turned insteads to the oil companies which operated pipe lines and wells within the Very limits A, heavy pipe line tax was imposed on the Oklahoma 250,000 a year in interseed eventue. He proposed a 2520,000 years at on each oil wail operated within the oil time. But the sity council, after basering sequences from the oil companies, gread on a 30000 a year star can each well. Moster's plan would have method the eity 570,000 a year, and the componence would only met 277,00. The sity model 2520,000 a year in 550,000. Mosier could look to the additional netw southers of 550,000. Mosier could look to the additional netw southers of

The server tax con users outside the city limits was almed primarily at the mast packing bouns. Moder voided the opinion that if the packing companies used the severe, they should be charged for the privilege. The severe tax would net \$25,000 a year, but that still left the city far below the needed \$200,000 in new revenue.¹⁴

Mosier had been planning to utilize parking meters for none time. Her cognized fielt vulse and recommended that the city owned act on an erdinance permitting the use of parking meters by the municipal government of Oldahoma City. On November 20, 1984, the eity council directed the municipal counsaior to prepare a satisfue cellance pervision to loading the manifestion of about 200 patching meters in downtown loadings of avenues in April 1985, her was het to schedul the orthoneous to the city council. It was introduced to the council on April 20, but no actions must bahen.²¹

The new council bat would vote on the ordinance was sourcewist more abrowhole to Movies than the entitie council that had instructed the city starmey to draw up the ordinance. In early April of that earns year, G. A. Start, the leader of the opposition to Mosier, had been defeated in the city's election. Without Start, there was not much organized resistance in the council. On April 28, Mosier, but the fast that he intended to ask for a forwall levy lask to the newspapers. The reaction of

¹³ "Mesler Hopes to Keep City Without Lawy," *ibid.*, April 21, 1935, Sec. A., p. 8; "Mosler Faces Problem of Finding New Revenues to Replace Shrinkage in Income." *ibid.*, April 29, 1936, p. 9.

²⁴ T. T. Johnson, "Opposition to Mosier Regime Still Evident as Revenue Measures Draw Fire," *ibid.*, April 22, 1835, p. 12.

²⁷ "Ordinance is Ordered on Parking Meters," Oktabora City Times, Norember 20, 1894, p. 1; "Council Faces Henry Decket," Daily Okta-Jornan, April 23, 1955, p. 2.

the council members was immediate. They countered with the proposal that they would will use will the budget probability was announced and until it was definitely known how much memory council themselves on any level process that would name taxes \$1.56 for each \$1,000 in preperty valuation. On the day how council methods and any one process that would name taxes seeking new ways to avoid an ad values may for general know define about the set of the set of the set of the day process. He again advocated the use of indirect taxition with the institute the set of the set of the set of the set budget of the set of the set of the set of the set budget of the set of the set of the set of the set budget of the set of the set of the set of the set budget of the set of the set of the set of the set budget of the set of the set of the set of the set budget of the set of the set of the set of the set budget of the set of the set of the set of the set budget of the set of the set of the set of the set budget of the set o

On May 2, 1335, the parking moter ordinance was teed for the second into before the Oklahoma GiV courcel. It was pussed by a vote of live to three. It called for the installation and regulation of Park-O-Metern and provided for a penalty for violatione, The wording of the ordinance used the term "Park-O-Meter," the Dual Parking Meter Company's tradymark.b*

Mosier's victory was not complete on the packing meter issue. Within sive days opposition to his place began to develop, but he was not seriossly challenged. He did not press for the lays increase on the pathing meter ordinance had been passed. However, Mosier's matter plan had called for the vertual installation of 1,000 parking meters, and it was on this built that he had articipated an additional \$75,000 nm over vertue."

The test plan provided for the installation of 200 meters in the downtown area of Okhahoma Gity. The parking meters would be set up on fourteen blocks in the city's most companied area. The parking fee was set at five cents an hour for the use of each timed zone. Violators would be required to pay a \$20.00 police court fine under the original ordinance.

A short time after the ordinance was passed, there was meculation on how well the porking meters would work. At first the newspapers reported that a red flag would be visible in the

²¹ Johnson, "Opposition to Mexice Rayland S401 Scholert as Beremon Vacarize Down." Ben," Mol. Anell 22, 108A, pt 18; "Moder 10 Near Plan From Chunchl Thet on Lary Imme," Ohlshanna (City Flaers, April 26, 1096, p. 22; "Concern Mar, Bet Theo City Bedger Propends in July," 644, May 2, 1085, p. 4; "Moder Parene Concern Frond Lary Next Tark Univer New Reventues are Pound," Daily Oblahomes, May 2, 2185, p. 12.

²⁹ Okiabona Gity, Oklabona, "Minutes of the Meeting of the City Council, May 2, 1865," Rock 9, p. 204, manuscript document, Traffic Control Office, Municipal Building, Okiabona City, Okiabona.

³⁰ Horsee Thompton, "Mosler's Job Called Secure Until Automo," Oklahoma City Times, May 3, 1635, p. 13; "Pariters Will Fuy, Lawyers Will Litigate," *Bolly* Oklahomon, May 3, 1835, p. 1.

plane window, and when a motorist deposited a mickal, a green flag would goo up and replace it util the parking time elapade. Newspapers soon reported, however, that there was no ref flag, and only a green flag would be used to signal that the motorist had paid his parking fee. Meanwhile, Magae conceived the idea of a seled thus in the mater which would collect all deposited coins. The tube could be removed by a sity employee and transported to the transmers effects.¹¹

The parking meter made its first public appearance at a display in Oklahoma City on May 8, 1935. While Oklahoma City's residents were viewing and preparing for this novel device. Mages was drafting a contract for presentation to the city council. The city advertised for bids on parking meters on June 12, 13, and 14, 1935, and the Dual Parking Meter Company submitted its bid on June 17, 1935. The company agreed to sell parking meters to the city for \$23.00 each, with payments made at thirty-day intervals from receipts from the meters. The city council accepted the bid by a vote of five to three, but did not agree to pay interest on the unpaid balance.17 Although the contract authorized the purchase of 225 parking meters, only 175 were actually installed. The initial installation was made on July 16, 1936. This event caused a storm of controversy which put the practicability and legality of the device to a severe test in the months shead."

When parking meters were installed on Oklobena City streets, opportunit of the draw minimiand that they were an illipsil infragment on the individual's right in free use of the upblic attreet. Four-tile court rulings uson centralized that opinion, and therastite, not only in Oklahema City hot through out the United States, mere compiler legal stategies were used fonders of the parking meter last court decision, but in most instance the drawing wanter last court decision, but in most instances the drawing meter last court decision, but in most

Magee had anticipated court actions when he began his development of the parking meter. His legal training and experience suggested that parking meters would be declared illegal

³¹ "Parking Meters to be Jastalled in City at Once," Galahoma City Timae, May 7, 1985, p. 1: "Parkers Will Pay, Lawyers Will Litigate," Deliy Oktokumon, May 8, 1836, p. 1.

 $^{11^{-1}}$ There's the Twirt-Oilsreir is Action — For a Nickel a Park" Hild, Jay 5, 1938, pp. 21. Okabasan (Kir, Oklakaar, "Oornays: Barwen The Daal Parking Meert Company and The City of Oklabasa City, Action City, Collaborat, City, C



(University Archives, Ukinhoum State Calerreity) WORLD'S FIRST INSTALLED PARKING MOTER. OKLAHOMA (TTT. 1995

The type of parking meter used in the world's first installation in Ohlahoma City in July. 1635. This meter was manufactured for the Dual Parking Steter Company of Ohlahoma City by the MacRolick Company of Thiles. because city governments would be charging rent for the use of public atreefs. He therefore decided to approach the problem from another direction. He maintained that parking melers ould be utilized to regulate traffic, and for this purpose a small fee would be legal.¹⁴

When the Oklahama City council instructed the municipal counselor to prepare a suitable ordinance providing for the installation of parking meters, some Oklahoma City residents questioned their legality. Attorneys Ed S. Butterfield and R. R. McCormack announced that they would file an injunction suit if the city planned to install parking meters.15 As it became evident that the ordinance would actually be passed. Butterfield emerged as the leader of the opponents of the parking meter ordinance. When the city council named the measure, Butterfield changed his tactics. He decided not to contest the ordinance, but to confine his opposition to the legality of the city's purchane of parking meters. He planned a two-pronged atlack: first, he would file a suit against city officials to prevent them from paying for the parking meters; second, he would file a suit against Magee to prevent him from collecting any money to pay for the parking meters. Butterfield elected to allow the city to install the parking meters in order to build a better case."

The opponents of parking meters took no legal action against the meters until they were installed on July 16, 1935. Butterfield, however, had again changed his approach and sought a temporary injunction charging that the city was attempting to lavy an additional tax on automobiles while claiming that parking meter fees were used for traffic regulation. He contended that this tax was depriving automobile owners of their property without due process of law. In addition he maintained that the fees were for the sole purpose of mising revenue. On these grounds a temporary restraining order prohibiting the use of the maters was granted on July 17, 1935, by District Judge Clarence Mills. Now the two lines of battle were clearly drawn. The opponents of parking meters had used the approach Magee had enticipated. The city could base its defense on the idea that parking meters would be used merely to regulate parking. The courts could decide on the legality of its stand.

³¹ "Perk Meters Cost Lanking," Daily Ohlohomon, July 27, 1936, p. A.9; Julin Baughann, "Park-O-Meter — Yes? Bah!" Ohlohoma City Times, July 16, 1985, pp. 1.2.

³⁴ Interview of authors with Thursen, Stillwater, Oklahoms, June 14, 1967.

^{35 &}quot;Ordinance is Ordered on Parking Meters," Oklahoma City Fimes, November 20, 1884, p. 1.

^{34 &}quot;Carbers Will Pay, Lawyers Will Litigate," Doily Okiakowan, May 8, 1935, p. 1.

As soon as the matrixing order was granted, City Manager Mosier outered Police Chief John Watt to revert to the old parking ordinance and enforce time-actor parking without using the mester. The moosy already deposited was collected from the meters, and they were rendered inoperative pending a court ruling on the temporary rentamining order.

A basing to determine whether the temporary restaining order should be changed to a permanent restaining order was ast for July 23, 1955, in the courtones of Julge Sam Hooker, Euton Deprese, the city attemps, was adde by Marçe's attemps, Malcelin W. McKenzie and W. H. Brown, in preparing be city's defense. A. P. Van Meter, the amistian manifold outsideor, actually represented the city at the hearing, and the as a special attorney for Oklahmen. City. The exponents of the parking meters were represented by Batterfield, Melville F. Bodils, and Harry L. Neutler, 'U. Samitary 'L. Neutler, 'U. Samitary 'L. Neutler, 'U. Samitary 'L. Neutler, 'L. 'L. Neutler, 'L. 'L. 'L. 'L. 'L. 'L

The day before the bearing Butterfield served Mosier with a subposen a to appear in court the sext day, but Mosier disregarded the subposen and left for Washington, D. C., the night before the hearing. Butterfield used this event to furnish more publicity for the hearing.¹⁴

When the hearing began the seried sty, the contrisons was parked with interestical exotation: Judge Hooltry was slided by Judges Millia, Ben Arnold, and George Uddaings. Butterfule presented humet as witness and attempted to create the impresent and a strained and attempted to create the impresent in a strained and attempted to create the impresent in a strained and the strained data to but a patching meter was an insult to a good cilizen when in heipity? He mainstande that charping a patchel for the use of public strained was illegal. The specified to find the of public strained was illegal. The specified to batter thereined them with vertice to methods and attributed to contrast application.

Brown's presentation of the city's case was in marked contrast to the tactics used by Butterfield, Brown attempted to

^{37 &}quot;Meter Parking "Free' Parding Test in Court," Oblahoma City Times, July 17, 1985, p. 2; "Plaintifs Chaim Mester Dolged Subports in Parking Meter Test Sult Today," Dolg Calabasma, July 23, 1986, p. 13; "Oklahoma City Autoisia Plan to Fight Nickel-In-Silot Curbetone Parking Meters," New York Times, July 17, 1986, Sec. 1, p. 21.

³⁴ "Pielatiffe Claim Mosler Dodged Subports in Parking Meter Test Suit Today," Daily Oklahomes, July 23, 1935, p. 12.

³⁶ "Cheering Throng Back Butterfield in Parking Fight," Oklahoma City Fimes, July 23, 1935, pp. 1-2.



present a case based on sound legal principles and did not resort to an emotional appeal to the court. He recognized the need for similar precedents in order to create a strong case for the parking meter ordinance. He began his defense by explaining the operation of the parking meter and pointed out that it was a progressive invention. He maintained that if there were no need for parking meters, they would not have been invented. He elleged that parking was a privilege and not a right, and that parking meters were necessary in some instances to preserve that privilege. Brown contended that the principles of law involved were not new. Oklahoma City required the payment of license feet by individuals who desired the privilege of operating certain business in the city, and the same principle applied to parking meters. He argued that the city charged these fees to regulate businesses and would apply the same principle with parking meters.

Brown was not content to limit the scope of his defense to local ordinances, but based much of his case on slate statutes. He maintained that not only could cities establish ordinances that were not in conflict with the laws of the United States or the laws of Oklahoma, but such ordinances would benefit trade and commerce. He noted that a city could name an ordinance to prevent an encroachment upon its streets, and he emphasized that a city had the right to pum ordinances that it deemed neoeasary for its own welfare." Brown turned next to the city charter and pointed out that the city was empowered to pass and enforce ordinances that provided for the removal of nuisences that were in conflict with the best internate of the city. He contended that overtime parkers were in this category. He quoted forty-six pertinent court decisions from over the United States and noted in each case that the court had some for beyond what was necessary in order to preserve a similar ordinance. He ended his defense by stating that the city had every right to charge a regulatory fee for the privilege of parking on its streets.*!

The judges took one day to deliberate the case. They concluded that the city did have the right to install parking meters and change a nominal fee in order to regulate parking on its

¹⁰ W. H. Brews, "Monoscodum Brief and Argument, 52 Buitterfield To The Oig of Oikhones City, July 23, 1955," pp. 3 and 35, memorylar document, Threese Collection, University Archive, Ohkohoma State University Library: Frank O. Ragie and C. W. Yan Zalea, comp., 0345ierus Statefee, 1991 (2 vols., Ohkohoma City; Barlow Publishing Co., 1952), Vol. 1, pp. 1870, 1883, and 1880.

⁴⁾ Brown, "Memorandum Belef and Argument, Ed Butterfield vs. The City of Oklahoma, City, July 23, 1955," pp. 4-26, instance-fiel document, Thurswa Collection, University Archives, Oklahoma State University Libears.

streets. However, while they maintained that parking was indeed a privilege given by the city, they agreed that if the meter revenues remained as high as they were on the first day of operation, then the fee was exorbitant.41

When the court's decision was announced, Butterfield did not lose heart. He maintained that the decision was a victory for the opponents of parking meters. He was confident that the amount of revenue taken in by the meters would remain constant, and therefore exorbitant; if this were true, then he would indeed have a case. Mages laughed at this contention and commented that he could set the parking meters to they would take a smaller coin.41

Notwithstanding the confidence of Magee, Butterfield announced that he would appeal the decision to the Oklahoma. Supreme Court. However, Butterfield waited three months before he took action, and then he was joined by Boddie in making an amended petition for an injunction in district court. The new petition charged that the parking meter ordinance was a revenueraising measure and not merely a regulatory measure. The injunction was never granted, and this phase of court actions egainst parking meters was superseded by the H. E. Duncan cups in 1937 44

When the district court denied a permanent injunction against parking meters, the opponents of the meters began to neek new ways of attack. Paul Dillard, an Oklahoma City attorney, decided to seek a referendum on the parking meter ordinance in the next election. He announced on July 25, 1935, that he would attempt to get enough signatures on a petition to place the ordinance on the September 24 hallot.45

Meyor J. Frank Martin agreed that Dillard had a good idea and said that he would vote for the referendum if the city council vote ended in a tie. He contended that the people should have an opportunity to vote on an ordinance as controversial as this. He did not give any help to Dillard, however, and left it up to the opponents of the meters to set the necessary signatures.

When Dillard began his referendum movement, be thought that he would have to get 8,000 signatures to place his refer-

¹² Sam Hooker's decision of July 25, 1935, in Brown, shid.

^{41 &}quot;Parking Appeal Rushed, Maters Go In Use Again Friday." Ohlehome City Times, July 25, 1985, p. 10.

^{44 &}quot;Parking Meters Held Legal," New York Times, July 25, 1935, Sc. 1, D.2. "Changes Made in Meter Beit," Daily Oklahomen, October 5, 1954; "Changes Made in Meter Beit," Daily Oklahomen, October 5, 1955, p. 4; "Parbing Meters Relied Valid by Coart, But City Denied Profits," Oklahoma, Oklahoma, Oklahoma, Oklahoma, Oklahoma, Oklahoma, Oklahoma, Januar 1, and Santa Santa, Santa, Santa, Santa, Santa Santa, Santa Santa, Santa, Sant

July 25, 1835, p. 10.

endum on the hallet. But since the last election in Oddhome (City had been over the gas function for the city and only 11,000 votems had bothered to cast their ballos, Dillard needed only allowing startes will another legal quantion areas before Dillard satismited his referenciam potition to the city council. Legally he had to submit his petition within thirty days of the passage of the pathing moter ordinance. Allowagh over two mouths had tageted since the ordinance was gased, the city attention y was agreetable and allowed Dillard to submit the potition if he could mounth of a Against (1) 3355, they adventual is specific containing 3,153 names which called for a referenciam on the parking meter confinence as the part election.⁴

Opposite of the referendum pretented, however, and were successful in howing a hearing data (delayed unit) September 78. Dillact realized that this would not give his forces enough time to wage a successful campaign even if the cosmic loand the pretition sufficient. Relationtly Dillact dropped out of the flight on September 11. He announced that he would by the get the one September 11. He announced that he would by the get time the Oklahoma Size Supreme Court had reached a decision in the H. B. Down name.¹¹

When Mages conclude the ides of parting meters, he decided that (increase works be best for to charge. He held that although the amount was satificiently large to more than pay for the cost of operating the meters, it was sall an analy to impose no hardable on the partice. The operamethal of the parting meters had another wiver, no match have easily the left, they ment thest the dotted with the method have an had been the parking.

On the day that parking meters war installed in Oktiohems (Dr, satercays Neuffer and Dillard speri, all day deliberately violating the parking meter ordinanes, but they wave that no redo anyone unit the pablic half become accuratement is the meters. It was obvious that the police were not poing to rank and Butterheid and Bodies were only able to issue through foreid to any the fing of the first arrended not and become first and and the pablic half and the pablic of the first and any statement of the state of the statement first and any statement of the statement of the first and the statement of the statement of the first and the statement of the statement of the statement first and the statement of the stateme

⁴⁴ "Mayor Will Support More for Popular Yote on City Parklip Neter Question," Daily Oktoburnan, July 20, 1935, p. 4; "Spread of Parking Meter Seen," Oktoburna City Times, August 6, 1935, p. 2.

^{«7&}quot;Parking Vate Pies Dropped." Daily Oklahoman, September 12, 1835, p. 1,

said that he would apply for a writ of habeau corpus on that individual's behalf.⁴⁹

When the temporary injunction was proved, there was some contains in the city administration on what is do to prevent temporing with the parking matters. Frankaters found a way to list the motters the first day of their operation, but the specific strain of the parking strains and the specific strains but when the parks of the parking meter ordinance forbid hampering with the meters, but that the parks of the world areast violators. His compared parks in the continue to this firm Matters parks and the parking meters ordinance of this firm Matters prime and parks in the the ordinance to this firm Matters parks and the park of the ordinance benefits of the parking meters and subs of the back of the park of cooperation in the experiment.⁹

The first person arreaded for a parking meter violation was be Revered C. H. North of the Third Pentcostal Holinow Church of Oklahoma City, Reverend North and data the was pully, but maintained bath he had gene to a stone of extrate, and when he returned to depait his nickel, he found a takiet in winchhold the the boarts this in stickel, he found a takiet Nonize diminant the case W R. H. Avant of Clinton, Oklamora, ing meter violation. He was accreated for platica a long in the parking meter, and was fined \$11.00, which he paid. Judge Kotparking meter, and was fined \$11.00, which he paid. Judge Kotten di singler violations would herme the annumbility of the paid.

On August 2, 1355, the same day Judge Foster was assessing the first parking meter fine in an another part of Oklahoma City, and event was taking place which could have resulted in irreparable harm to the use of parking meters. District Court Judge Mills parked his car in front of the Trademene National Bank in a one-hour parting gase and deposited his nickle. Mills and his bailiff went to hunch and returned in twenty-aven minutes, only to find a ticklet for overtime parting. He want astrolyst to partice

⁴⁵ Interview of authors with Thuesen, Stillwater, Oklahoma, June 28, 1997; "Officers Field Nickel Parker Fields Parker," Daily Oklahoman, July 17, 1035, p. 1; "Oklahoma City Asteints Fian to Fight Nickel-fe-field Curboton Parking Meters," New York "Júnes, July 17, 1885, Sec. J. p. 21.

^{** &}quot;Offleres Find Nickel Parker Vielde Parker," Daily Okiakaman, July 17, 1835, p. 1; "Parking August Rushel, Steten Go in Use Appli-Prides," Okiakama City Tieses, July 28, 1835, p. 19; "Courter Tap-Uned on Carb Meters Toka," *ibid.*, July 28, 1836, p. 1; "Courter Tap-Uned on Carb Meters Toka," *ibid.*, July 28, 1836, p. 1; "Courter July Park-O-Meters," Daily Officianan, July 28, 1836, p. 1].

^{56 &}quot;Testimony Riocks Park Meter Test Involving Pastor," Oklahoma City Times, July 30, 1985, p. 1.

^{51 &}quot;Parker Fined for Chesting Meter." ibid., August 2, 1935, p. 1.

headquarters and explained the situation to Police Captain Torn Webb. Webb agreed that something must be wrong with the parking meter and took the offending ticket. Judge Mills did not pursue the matter further because of the amended injunction hearing that was pending.³²

Another form of opposition sppeared when Jurge Foster suspended Mm. C. W. Alley's \$300 fine for overtime parking in order to give her time to sell her chickens to pay the fine. Mn. Alley contended that two police officers told her not to put morely in the parking moter bocuue people were already paying enough tuses. Chief Watt ordered an Investigation, and the case made good publicity for the opponents of parking meters.³¹

On October 8, 1955, Boddie was fined \$3.00 on each of two charges of not blacing a nickel in a parking mean. Neuffer, who acted an bis attorney, and that he would appeal the conviction to the crimical court of appeals if the courty court upheld but poline court conviction. However, since Boddie was mally uning the tactic of an phasing means of the parking meter as a part of the anended petition Butterfield submitted in the injunction with the Boddie case did not become a test case.¹

No further action was taken to create a test case until the tiles summer of 1956, when two separate violations were used. One involved Toon Chambers, as atomicy who lifegally paired have be right to sugregate patient grant and the linear test H. B. Dancan, a sign alemana, who did not dispati a nickel in a patient grants. Bells man were committed to the fold pail, and a patient grants. Bells man were committed to the fold pail, and the offense were series arough to surrest a policy in the offense were bablet to keep a record of the case. Though these series offense were contrast of the for further series offense were contrast. The surrest application of a further series offense were bablet to keep a record of the case. Though these series offense were policy of the further series of the further

Chambers and Duncan appealed to the district court for a writ of habeas corpus. They had difficulty getting the court to meet, and the hearing was repeatedly delayed. Finally they were sole to get a hearing on September 25, 1995. Espirieton, acting as

³¹ "Judge Mills Has Evidence in se Meter," ibid., August 2, 1935, p. 15. ³¹ "Wait Hags: Two Policemen Knock Parking Meters," ibid., August 3, 1635, p. 1.

^{34 &}quot;Meter Conviction Heads Yest Case to High Court," ibid, October 8, 1995, p. 1; "Changes Made in Meter Solt," Daily Oklahoman, October 5, 1985, p. 4.

³⁵ Judges Will Gang Meters," ibid., September 11, 1996, p. 8; "Parklog Law Faces Delay," ibid., Reptember 4, 1958, p. 3; Hillen Geet to authors, November 2, 1967, fo aguidbors' possession.

their attorney, declared that he wanted to get a clear-out decision an that the case could be taken to the state supreme court. Judges Hooker, Arnold, Giddings, and Mills listened to the presentation of the two cases. Eagleton contented that the regulation of traffic and streets was a state-wide concern and that municipal authorities, restricted to things local, had no right to regulate streets. The judges took the case under advisement and did not reach a decision at that time. The district court decided to deny the writ of habeas corpus, and Duncan applied to the Oklahoma State Supreme Court for the writ. Chambera joined Eagleton and acted as one of Duncan's lawyers in the case. The supreme court acted on the case on March 9, 1937, when Duncan was denied the writ of habeas corrus. The court mid in effect that parking was not such an absolute right for which the city was prevented from charging a fee. The validity of the parking meter ordinance was upheld as a regulatory measure, but the decision might have been different had the ordinance been for revenue purposes. This was the final defeat in Oklahoma City for the opponents of parking meters. Eaglstop did not push the case further, and no new action was taken in Oklahome City against the validity of parking meters. With an eve on the Great Depression, the court still maintained that if the fees proved to be excessive, then the parking meters were not being used primarily for regulation. The Oklahoma City case did not decide the parking meter question statewide, and as late as 1961 the city of Lawton. Oklahoma, was involved in a court fight over parking meters.16

The success of a new investion is measured in part by its bolity to captive the policie antegration. Assess of this, the promoters of parking meters devoided much time and offort to calturing the public's attention just preventing and immediately affect the first installation of parking meters in Okhkoma City affect the first installation of parking meters in Okhkoma City Antegration and a Dual Park-O Meters' The local newspaces metado upon the installation of the first parking meters as a soviel and one theory and one parking meters as a soviel part on consequently gave them free publicity in their parks.

⁴⁴ "Parking Law Tares Doing," Belly Oklahamma, Supramber 1, 1004, p. 52, "Doings Will Garg Meins," ind., Reytenber 11, 1004, p. 53, "Monipulation of the start of the sta

^{12 &}quot;Here's the Park-O-Mater in Action-Fot a Nickel a Park," Bully Oblahomou, May S, 1898, p. 2.

When a nine year old girl deposited a nickel in a parking meter on the first day of their use because she thought it was a gum mechine, it made the front page of the Oklahoma City Times. The public cooperated in providing publicity, and before long people were playing bridge in parking spaces and ranchers were tying their homes to parking meters. These stunts, carried out after depositing the required nickel, made the newspapers. Whenever an embarrassing situation occurred concerning parking meters, the newspapers published the story. For example, Marvin Shahan and R. C. Clouse parked their British-made Austin automobiles in one parking space. The dilemma facing Oklahoma City patrolman J. P. Roughton when he attempted to ticket the autos presented a hilarious situation and focused more attention on parking meters. A motorist from Oilton, Oklahoma, submitted a poem about parking meters, and it was good enough to be printed in the Oklahoma City Times. News about parking meters was not confined to newspapers and periodicals. Cameraman Webber Hall of Fox Movistone News captured Ted Winneberger, a seven year old Oklahoma City resident, in the act of parking his scap box derby car at a parking meter, and this sequence made the weekly news film."

These situations cought the public eye and provided publicity, but at the same time they afforded another service to the promoters of parking meters. In most instances the newpaper articles event on to arguing hole working meters worked, and in this way provided valuable instruction on their use. The articles created an atmosphere the dat did match the counternet the hard publicity that parking meters were receiving in court fights and encouraged people to try them.

The task of providing and promoting parking meters was signously pursued by the Dual brenking Meter Company. Dual had been the first company to produce parking meters, and it unstanted to be the industry's leader until it was and 0. One of the substantiation of the task of the state of the state of the properties of the state of the state of the state of the Matrix Company werked out a parking meter which incompartial an automatic operation. When Magne colled a newtring Documber 31, 1958, McGay, Nichelsen, Thuren, and His on Documber 31, 1958, McGay, Nichelsen, Thuren, and His on the dual dual task of the state of th

¹³ Boughness, "Parke-Meier-Tes? Rab," Oktionen, City Timer, July 18, 1885, pp. 124; "Liv Pay as You Fivil in Okkioann Gity New," This Tribuse, July 18, 1865, p. 11; "Bargain Late on Parking: The tor 8 Micht?" Oktionen, City Timer, August 3, 1965, p. 1; Sewell Kango, "Mictare," Aid, July 22, 1886, p. 4; "Seep Bax Driver Tries Meters, Lands in Mories," 344, July 22, 1886, p. 1.

it was decided to produce the automatic parking meter. Coopertation such as the enabled the Doual Parking Meter Cooperty to retain its industrywide leadenship in the pre-World Wer II peried. While other companies me just beginning to prepare manual-type parking meters for the market, the Dual Parking Meter Company was already planning on a sutomatic product.¹⁹

There was also the matter of payment. When Mages started calling parking meses, he took incomedivation the feasibility of each opponents. It have that in the forest Depresent of the payments of the started started payment of the payment of the started payment of the payment plan. An emergement use made to less payking mesers to citize until the notest had paid for themselves out of paying payments. The eight pay testimate the payment payment of the started to defay the out of maintaining the payment payment. The top the payment payment was an effective of the twentee twe do to defay the out of maintaining the payment payments. The top the payment payment of the payment payment of the the Dast Parking Meter Company had been paid in full, the time on all of the revenues was to the city?

The ancount of money paid by a city for parking meters write with each transaction. The first parking meters were sold to Oklahoma City for 3200 each by the Dual Parking Meter Company. The price of parking meters continued to fee until the going of 1950. From this time on the standard price was a burgen in the or M Mayer Methica of Oklahoma City demanded that the Dual Company supply the city with additional parking meters at 5280 per meter. He cited the cooperation of Oklahoma City officials in promoting parking meters as a factor to be taken into cossidentian when arriving at a sprise. In this instance the Dual Company lowered is price to 25300 per meter duals the Dual Company lowered is price to 25300 per meter duals to City and the taken of the cost of parking meters pur-

The methods used by the Dual Company to promote its product changed over the years. At first most of the promotion was done by Magee, and he usually went directly to city officials to make the iease and purchese arrangements. As time passed

²⁹ Thuesta, "Reminiscences of the Development of the Parking Meter." The Chronicics of Oblahoma, Vol. XLV, pp. 129 and 135.

⁴⁹ Interview of authors with Thurson, Stillwater, Ohlahonsa, Jane 28, 1967.

⁴⁾ Oblahoma, City, Oblahoma, "Construct Between The Daul Farking Meter Company and the City of Oblahoma City, July, 1843," memorying document, Traffic Control Offers, Numérical Building, Oklahoma, City, Ohlahoma, "Watrin to Dermond Lear Meter Price," Durity Orlehomes, June 10, 1933, p. 3, "Darking Meters Installed in 50 Citles," Public Menosymetry, Vol. XX (2017, 1935), p. 212.

and the idea of parking matern mught on, it was necessary to expand the company's promotional techniques. In Sophensker, 1935, Magee announced that any city that wanted to evaluate the use of parking meters could contact thim and be would send them a motion pleture of the parking meter in operation. The film attract white seems of Unbiasent City stretce before parking parking matern wave; operational. It also demonstrated how the maching wave particular at all the money was collected ⁴¹

The most ambitious effort made by the Dual Parking Meter Company to promote its product was a series of advertisements in nationwide periodicals. In October, 1935, the first advertisement appeared in the American City, a monthly independent journal devoted to cities. Other magazines selected for edvertisements were those which would be read by a large number of city officials. The format of the Dual Company's advertisements did not change to any extent. Since this company was the parking meter industry's leader in sales as well as the first to produce a satisfactory product, these facts were used by the company to sell its product. The advertisements usually listed many of the cities that had purchased Park-O-Meters, and after competing companies entered the field, the advertisements began stressing the fact that the Park-O-Meter was the original parking meter.41 In December, 1936, the first automatic Park-O-Meters were produced, and from this time on the company's advertisements streamed the virtues of automatic parking meters. The name change from Park-O-Meter to Dual Parking Meter in January, 1937, had little effect on sales because most of the advertisements still carried the name of Magee as the president of the company.44

Makee recognized the value of personal appeal and did not rely entingly on advertiamenta and mavies to premote his parking meters. He hired subsects to carry the memage about the value of parking meters to manifestial officials across the nation. The number one alternan for the Jaul Parking Meter Company was J. Numa Jordy, whose estituiaam knew no limits. He atempled to complete an anrangement with New York City which

^{62 &}quot;Park-O-Meter Use Shown by Movie," Daily Oklahoman, September 1, 1035, Sec. A., p. 4.

^{61 &}quot;Your City Needs the Park-O-Metter." American City, Fol. 5, (October, 1993), p. 69; "Austher Park-O-Metter City, Fort Worth. Texas is Now installing 600 Original Carl Magner Metters," *ibid.*, Vol. Lf (Jone, 1993), p. 198.

⁴⁴ "Accountie Parking Meiers, Castrel Parking, Ald Materiats, Help Budness, Pennoie Stofy and Triffic Enforcement," *ibid.*, Vol. 13 (Decemher, 1990), p. 101; "Engl This Record," *ibid.*, Vol. 211 (2017, 1886), p. 100; "Taleda Installa Astonault Parking Netern," *ibid.*, Vol. LIL (Januar, 1997), p. 194.

would have grossed \$11,600,000, and he also had plann to introduce parking meters in Paris, Franco, and London, England. Jordy was unauccessful in convincing New York City offidials that their city needed parking meters, but he continued to be the leading aslessman for the Dual Parking Meter Company.⁴³

Magee tried to convince city officials of Tulsa, Oklahoma, that parking meters would solve downtown traffic congestion in their city. In this instance there was an emotional appeal in that the Macnick Company was a hometown industry, and by purchasing parking meters the city would be creating more work for Tulsans. On September 12, 1935, Tulas City Attorney H. O. Bland prepared a parking meter ordinance in anticipation of a favorable city council vote. The city council, however, rejected the purchase of parking meters on September 14, claiming that the money necessary for such a purchase was not in the city treasury. It looked like the parking meter ordinance would get a accord chance when on September 17 a merchant's committee basded by G. H. Lehrman appealed to the city council to reconsider the September 14 decision. Russell Rhodes, manager of the Tulsa Chamber of Commerce, expressed the fear that if Tules did not buy parking meters, the Macnick Company would move to a friendlier city. The Tulta city council took the appeal under advisement. The Chamber of Commerce and the Retail Merchanta Amociation representatives continued to urge individual members of the city council to act fevorably on a parking meter ordinance. When the city council met on September 23, the parking meter question was not discussed because a quorum was not present: and when the city council finally met on September 25, it voted three to two aminut including \$8,500 in the city budget to install parking meters. The majority expressed the opinion that parking meters would be an additional tax burden on Tulsa motorists and that most of the revenue collected in the first year of operation would go to the Dual Parking Meter Company to pay for the parking meters. Some time would pass before parking motors were installed in Tulsa.64

A big boost in parking meter sales came from additional purchases by differ that were already using a limited number on their streets. Oklahoma City becauge the first city to make a

^{45 &}quot;Nickel-Jo-Mater Regulates Parking," Literary Digest, Vol. CXXII (August 22, 1938), pp. 35-86.

⁶⁶ "Parking Mater Maranes Daway," Tuin, Jrobens, Beytenber 12, 1985, p. 1: "Darking Maters," *Naile*, Stephenker 14, 1988, p. 1; "Parking Maters," *Naile*, Stephenker 17, 1983, p. 1; "Parking Maters," *Parking Maters, Taki, Stephenker 17, 1983, p. 1*, p. 1, "Journa Aberti as the Parking Maters Pau," *Mail, Stephenker 20, 1988, p. 1*, 2018, p. 1, 1, "Observation, "Database Maters Man," *Mail, Stephenker 20, 1988, p. 1*, 2018, 30, 30, 1983, p. 1, 1, "Observation, "Database Maters," *Paulo, Stephenker 20, 1988, p. 1*, 2018, 20

second purchase of Park-O-Meters, when on December 17, 1935, the city council approved an additional parking meters. Two hundred and minety-sight additional parking meters were installed no Oklahome Oity attents on Detember 20, 1936, future requests. Repeat asks continued to be an important part of the Dual Parking Meter Company's total volume of business.⁶

When the Dual Parking Meter Company produced its first automatic parking meters, it accounting of the folicials to install these new models or to trade their old manual type meters for credit isovari the purchase price of the new automatic parking meters.¹¹ The Dual Company continued its steady industrywide leadenship up to World War II. Before the war caused a shutdown in 1942, 71,383 parking meters had been sold, and 15,697 were returned as parking present for new submatic meters.¹⁰

Once parking meters begins to prove their values on Okhinnona City stress, onceptrag firms commenced parameting to produce artifling meters. The first person who attaneted to organica Okalorona City. He announced parameting the transmission Parking Regulater Campany on October 15, 1958. Glass called he parking meters a Park-O-Later and claimed that it was apperior to the Park-O-Meter because it resisted detailem. Okhiman of the parking methanism parking meters in Deormber, 1958. They performed the Park-O-Meter, nevertheless, and b Tabal Campany was able to win its first test agained computition. The Data Company continued its costant its material methan the state of the parking meters in the output of the state patients. The Data Company continued to costant its material methan the black of the parking meters in the United States.¹⁰

Competition forced the Dual Company to constantly improve its product. The leading companies submitted their parking

⁴⁷ Claresce E. Ridler and Oris F. Nolting, "Parking Meters," Musicipat Fear Book 1945 (Chicago, The International City Managers Asnociation, 1942), pp. 502-528; Hale, "The Park-O-Meter Story," manueculation, 1942), pp. 502-528; Hale, "The Park-O-Meter Story," manuscript in mathema posterious, p. 5.

Nergi in Million (Derivery 1998), 2019 Gildsman, October 10, 1935, 20 "New Tarhing Mirror," Daily Gildsman, October 10, 1935, 3, 0; "Competition Seea on Parking Mirror," Rid, December 1, 1935, 8; A. J., 2; "Coursel Approves Budget Transform," Gild, December 18, 1935, p. 11; Hait, "The Park-O-Meter Story," manuscript in authors' parentology, p. 5.

^{67 &}quot;Countil Appenves Rudget Transfors," Daily Oklahoman, Dremaber 18, 1935, p. 11; "Take of Parking Meters is \$223," ibid, December 21, 1935, p. 1.

^{44 &}quot;Automatic Parking Motors Control Parking, Aid Motoriate, Help Bunkness, Crossele Safety and Teaffic Enforcement," American City, Vol. LI, p. 110; Verano G. Agee, "Parking Mater in a Resort City," ibid, Vol. LV, p. 15.

neters to tortare tests to prove their worth. It was not illegal for compacting firms to make wild china about the virtues al their products in the pre-way period, for the parking meter industry did not have regulations until 1951, when the Pederal Trade Commission announced a set of eventy rules. Many of the companies that would not have up diet chains wett east of business, while the older and more reliable firms continued to the parking project companies hald be conform to the meginements of the customer; this resulted in better service to cities and to motorisks."

Before World War II, many Oklahomana spatiaf for patents on devices Dat Could be cleanified as parking meters. Some of them were never produced for sale, and othern were impreciated and could not statisf the requirements of materials or manifolatimeter atoms and Devendue 21, 1952, but the Thousen-Male day ings was to model more particular but he did not parsue the first detage say further. Magne also applied for a patent on the Thousen-Male days and the did not partner the filles. Marria," on Nevember 13, 1933. The device produced by the Mencick Company and modified by Thousen and Like uses patentiad on May operational parking meter on Oklahoma City's streets in July, 1935.¹¹

Herman S. Johns of Oklahoma City patentiad these different types of parking users. Ma patiented a buil driven parking meter on December 8, 1983, and on December 21 of the same year be patient rights for these meters were purchased by the Dual Patipatient of a patient rights not the fainted on illuminated dual housing: the patient rights on this meter were purchased by Wiley W. Lowry of Oklahoma City.

Thuesen and Hale patented a parking meter on their own on March 9, 1996, and it was purchased by the Dual Company. Max M. Weaver of Oklahoma Gity patented e parking noter which recorded elapsed patricing time on an electrically operated time chart. On March 27, 1337, Sam W. Long of Oklahoma Gity patrinted a parking meter model which was similar to the Dual

^{24 &}quot;An All Weather Pathing Meter," American Gity, Vol. L11 (July, 1987), p. 117: "Improved Parking Meter," *Mid.*, Vol. L1 (December, 1988), p. 109: "Trude Rules of Parking Meter Industry," *Mid.*, Vol. LXVI (May, 1981), p. 135.

¹⁷ United States Patent Office, Official Gazette, Vol. CDLXVI (Mer. 1998), p. 103; (bid, Vol. CDLXXX (July, 1987), pp. 823-834; *ibid*, Vol. CDXC (Mur. 1983), p. 859.

Parking Meter. Later that same year Harry Lawis Long of Oklahora. Give patentied a parking meter which used an oil flow mechanism as a timing device. Both of the Long patents were purchased by Miller Meters, Inc., of Chicago, Illinoia. Oklahoranae contributed much to the early growth of the parking meter industry through their meter inventions and patents. Although not all of the models built by Oklahoma inventors were manufactured, lowy all contributed to a better product.¹³

However efficient the parking meter was, if it did not aid in controlling traffic in a concerted area, then it was as some critics claimed, nothing more than a means of collecting more taxes. From the beginning, Oklahoma City officials had recomized the need to determine whether or not parking meters ware fulfilling their primary purpose, and on August 11, 1935, City Manager Mosine instructed Jeff Lambert, a city employee. to conduct a pertinent survey in Oklahoma City.74 A second reason for the survey was to determine whether merchants and motoriats were accepting parking meters. When Lambert submitted his findings to Mosier on August 26, 1935, the results were very favorable for parking meters. Lambert observed that in nonmetered parking zones 60% of the automobiles were owned by merchants or people who worked in the downtown area, and that very few of the motorists parked in these zones were shoppers. After making repeated observations on the same non-metered streats, he found that the sume automobiles remained. When observing metered zones, Lambert found a sharp contrast. There he noted a rapid turnover of automobiles in parking spaces, and an even flow of traffic. Lambert praised parking meters in his report and said that they were the answer to Oklahoma City's parking problems. Mosier also wanted a survey to back up his proposal to extend the use of parking meters in Oklahoma City. and this study gave him the evidence he needed.75 He believed that Oklahoma City should have 1.808 parking meters to control all of its limited parking zones. He installed them a few at a time and waited for the public to recognize a need for them in a new area before he authorized additional installations. The parking problem in Oklahoma City showed a marked improve-

¹¹ J.M., Vol. CDLXXII (November, 1938), p. 892; (Md. Vol. CDLXXX (July, 1971), p. 789; *ibid.*, Vol. DXXXIX (Jane, 1981), p. 211; *ibid.*, Vol. CDXXVII (November, 1988), p. 100; *ibid.*, Vol. D (March, 1989), ps. 1017-1018; *ibid.*, Vol. DXIII (April, 1940), p. 1944; *ibid.*, Vol. DXL (Julr, 1940), p. 80.

²⁴ Jeff Lambett, "Survey of Parking Meters in Oklahoma City, Atiguat 20, 1055," p. 1, manuscript document, Theses Collection, University Archives, Oklahoma State University Library.

⁷⁵ Ibid., pp. 1 and 2; "Mosfer Asia Data on Effectiveness of Parking Meter," Oklahoms City Times, August 12, 1985, p. 1.

ment by the spring of 1936, and by then the city had installed additional parking metera.⁷⁶

One obtained which parking meters had to aurmout use the dasire by the motorist to charat the meter by interings a day. This problem was aliminated through the forestight of the problem was aliminated through the forestight of bouch a window in the based to be parking meter. The motorist would also try to stop the handle on the meter before it comlimited time without using another cois. The These related to an overaem, which would easible him to park an unlimited time without using another cois. The These related to an overaem, which would easible him to park and object of making a metherizer which found the user to path the dopies of making a metherizer which found the user to path the to complete the crycle forestabled any attempt to gain free time by this method.

Before the installation of parking meters, many either were plaqued by the all-day parker. The fast that 80% of Oklahoma City parkers stayed in one parking space all day was one of the prime reason. Mages turned to parking meters as a solution to this problem. Albough the parking meter wan ob infallible, it was much more reliable than police efforts to control eli-day parking by chaling gives.²⁷

Not all motorists could be relied on to keep an accurate record of their parking time in metered acces. The knowledge, however, that a device was recording the elapad time served to remind; more parkers than ever before that they had a limited pericel to park. Overtime parking tickets issued in mormetered zones.¹⁰

Parking meter violation control metad primarily on the traffice patcelana and their acceptance of parking unders. When the meters were first installed in Oklahema City, some policenas were reluciant to enforce regulations. As time passed and parking meters became widely accepted across the ratios, this attime changed, and policense heurad to accept the parking meters as an Aly. The timing mechanism in parking meters was used ratio of do not show any favoritient, thus making 13

⁷⁶ O. M. Moelet, "Our Experience with Parking Meters," American City, Vol. L1 (January, 1986), p. 57; "Regulating Faciling by Meters," Public Menagement, Vol. XVIII (Petruary, 1836), pp. 34-54.

¹⁷ Thursen, "Reminisconces of the Development of the Parking Meter." The Chronicies of Ghinkows, Vol. XLV, pp. 115, 121 and 123,

⁷⁴ Simpson, "When, Where and How Should Parking be Restricted," Institute of Traffic Registers Proceedings for 1958, pp. 30-32.

easier for patrolmen to defend their reasons for writing parking violation tickets."?

It is doubting that the parking meter system would have begun without the prospect of missing municipal indus through motered parking. Oklahoma City officials were much in need of additional revenues for the city's colfers when they began to consider installing parking meters. Without the articipation of mer revenue to compare is for the loss of tax modely through an inverse here willing to agend money on an untried method of parking control.¹⁰

From the first day of operation, the revenue received from parking meters in Oklahoma Give was encouraging in Giy officials. City Transurer Joa Ammerman sancement that the city had received 38.5% in revenue on the first day of parking meter operation. This was as average of forty-nine cents for each meter. Ammericals precise approximation of parking meter revenue Ammericals precise approximation of parking meter revenue transitionity report all parking meter sevenues to the people of Oklaioma Give, and the parking meter sevenues to the people of

At this rate it was obvious to Oklahoma City officials that parking meters would provide a much needed boon to the city's treasury. Parking meter revenue, however, fluctuated with seasonal traffic movement into the downtown area. By October, 1935, the parking meters were not producing as much revenue sa in September, but even with this slight decline in revenue the city was able to pay for all of its parking meters in two and one-half months. This was a strong argument to back the purchase of additional parking meters, and when the second order of parking maters went into operation on Oklahoma City streets. this faith was justified. On the first day of operation of the 472 parking meters, the city collected \$221.85 in revenue, Besing calculations on this daily revenue and taking into consideration seasonal business slumps, F. G. Baker, the Oklahoma City auditor, predicted that the perking meters would bring \$55,000 annually in additional revenue to the city treasury. This estimate

⁷⁵ "Watt Hears Two Policemes Kuock Pathing Meters," Oklabora City Times, August 8, 1896. p. 1: Simpson, ""When, Where and How Should Pathing be Restricted," Institute of Traffic Engineers Proceedings for 1558, p. 28.

^{10 &}quot;Mosiler Faces Problem of Finding New Revenues to Replace Shrinkage in Income," Doily Octobergen, April 27, 1935, p. 9.

⁴¹ "It's Pay as You Park in Oklahame City Now," Tulm Tribune, July 16, 1845, p. 11: "Revenue in Farking Meters Tops \$116." Dolly Oklahamov, July 19, 1955, p. 9.

was quite accurate because in December, 1936, Oklahorna City was sure of at least \$60,000 in parking meter revenue.³²

The answert of mency collected depended on the type of parking meter used. It uses important to have a machine that continued to constate in all kinds of weather and could withstand parking method the indication of a state of the state of the instated errors of the difficulties moleculate parking meters elimmated press, a parking meter that needed 11kB mathematece would be more astituded with it than one which was subject to constant breakdewra.

The amount of time allowed in each parking zone was likewise a factor in determining how much revenue was collected. When parking meters were first installed in Oklaborns City, the motorist paid five cents an hour in all metered zones. Also the time allowed in each metered parking space did not particularly conform to the needs of the motorists. After Lambert took his survey in August, 1935. Mosier concluded that the time period permitted in metered zones should be correlated with the time reouirements of the location. Mosier then took steps, with the Oklahoma City Traffic Commission concurring, to limit the parking time in front of banks, for instance, to thirty minutes. This would enable more motoriate to use the facilities of the banks. and the time allowed was enough to transact normal business. The five-cent fee remained, so it was possible to collect twice as much money from parking meters installed in front of banks then from those installed throughout other parts of the downtown area 43

Although fire cents was the usual fee charged for parking, there was no apecafic reason why this coils had to be used in all parking meters. Magae maintained from the start that he had decided on a titled beaute the bad to shart will be mee coils. but no long as the denomination was small, it did not reather what so the start of the shart will be meet the shart will be mouthin to the high cost of parking in a short period metered more. Another introvition mus the introduction of parking meters which would take mere that can be type of coin. These unstean

¹² "Parking Payments Docline Slightly," *ibid.* October 13, 1935, Sev. R, p. 7: "City Conto on \$550,000 Parplay to Make Extensive Metabolish Improvements: *ibid.* December 6, 1655, p. 6: "Okto 6 Parking Metera is \$221," *ibid.* December 21, 1995, Sev. A. 9, 27, City Revenue for 6 Months Tape Million," *ibid.* December 21, 1995, Sev. A. 9, 27.

^{43 &}quot;Park-O-Meters Start a Controversy: Ohiahoma City Split into Two Camps," New York Times, July 21, 1625, Soc. 2, p. 1; "Parking Time to be Longer," Daily Ohiahoms, Stytember 14, 1955, p. 1.

^{44 &}quot;Court Rollog May Legelize Cole Parking," 4844, July 24, 1985, p. 2.

usually took one cent for each twelve-minute time period, five cents for an hour, and ten cents for two hours. They worked quite well and were estisfactory to the motorista²⁵

Parking meter vicitions mixed be question of deciding on parkine. Oktoana City official annihismic dita at a light fine would be bath effective and in keeping with the nature of the violation. Oktoana City and rejected the original proposal of a \$2000 violation fee, and evenhally motorial were fined \$1.00 for over parking in a timed zone. This worked quive well. Another method was to impose a small fine for the find offense and continue to size the anomal for each probecurit violation. Most citika made it possible for the effective to small his fine to count to be in seeins all the interface to real his fine to count to be in seeins all the time. The fines were seenagh to make the motorist hesitate before violation g parking meter, and small erough not ic couse under areafortion and parket.

Another question for Okhahema City and other municipal powermonts to consider was the use of parking meter revenue. These monits could be poil in the city treasury and used to detry day-to-day municipal expression, but this would only serve to tax. One solution to the problem was to allocate parking meter works for tarffic parposer. Cities were able to uprate their active montarial could are improvements buting made to cold are improvements buting made to relative much more particles and any additional tarffic forcing on characteries.

Collecting parking meter cohin did not pose any difficulty, for the Dual Company had forware the problem and interporated an inpanious gathering system in their parking meter. The nickles left links a table located bolts the head of the parking meter. When the coins were collected and day, the tube was related with an empty one. The sealed, and tables were marked and taken is the city treasmer's office, where the city was able to keep an accurate record of how much money was deposited in each parking meter. This procedure also allowed the City of Ohlahoma City and all other cities that inguild parking meters to evaluate the performance of each parking meter, it could be determined whether a parking meter was estably medd in a

¹⁵ R. F. Agard, "Promiss Add Quickly to Parking Doltars," American City, Vol. LV (October, 1940), p. 99.

^{*5 &}quot;Tum McGer Fined, But Likes Meters," Oklahoma City Timos, July 31, 1035, p. 1; William M. Heaty, "Light Fines Made Meters Effective and Popular," Austrian City, Vol. 129 (July, 1960), pp. 85-47.

specific location and what time limit should be set on any particular parking space.**

When parking meters were first installed on Oklahoma City streets in 1935, no one knew with any degree of certainty what effect they would have on traffic control or on commercial activity in the downtown area. Marchants believed that the traffic convestion in the downtown area was undesirable for their businesses before the installation of parking meters, and this was one of the reasons that prompted the Oklahoma City Chamber of Commerce to ask Magee to find a solution to the parking problem.24 Thus City Manager Mosier was anxious to determine if the downtown businessmen of Oklahoma City supported the installation of parking meters. When he instructed Lambert to make a survey of the effectiveness of parking meters in August, 1935, one of the purposes of the study was to determine whether businessmen in the affected area supported parking meters. When Lambert submitted his findings, it was evident that perking meters had won an overwhelming vote of confidence from downtown businessmen. All bankers, building and loan executives, and hotel managers interviewed favored parking meters. One hundred and twenty-three merchants were in favor of parking meters and only four voiced disapproval. They were asked if any changes should be made in the system, and some thought that there should be minor variations. For the most part, however, the merchants were artisfied. Most of the changes they recommended were concerned with a variation of time limits, depending on the business establishment affected.**

Movier used the information submitted by Lambert to revise particing limits in timoto access. Most metered parking agaoes retained tabir one-hour limit, but spaces near banks were designeted as half-hour zones. Mosier's compliance with requests voiced by businessmen helped increases the popularity of parking meters in the Oklohome City bataness community.¹⁹

Mayor Martin did not want to use the information oblained in the Lambert survey when he was asked by city officials all over the nation to provide them with an analysis of the effective ness of parking meters in Oklahoma City. Martin did not wish to involve the city in advertising the product of the Dual Parking

^{17 &}quot;Record Falls," Daily Oklahomas, August 7, 1985, p. 4; interview of nothers with Thuesen, Stillingter, Oklahoma, June 28, 1967.

⁴⁸ Thuesen, "Reminiscences of the Development of the Parking Meter," The Chronicles of Oklahoma, Yol. LXV, p. 115.

H Lambert, "Rurvey of Parking Matern in Ohlahoma Clip, Aurort 28, 1995," pp. 1-9, manuscript document, Thursen Collection, University Archives, Oklahoma State University Liberary.

to "Parking Time to be Longet," Baily Gilakoman, September 14, 1935, p. J.

Meter Company, Thus in October, 1983, he asked the Oklahoma (iv) Chamber of Commerce to his is nother public opinion ranvey, and this hody appointed J. M. Gayle to direct the study. It lated three weeks, and the results alsowed public witching for particing meters. Businessmen who favored public witching to thumbered oppointed 164 to the whole. Again the businessmen had stone suggestions for improving the parking meter system, but now they were transmission for store of systems of the start of the store of the store of the store of the system but now they were transmission. Store is an other system, up to the store of the store of the store of the store of the system and by December 20, 1985, Oklahoma City's second bultery of parking meters wait in operation.¹¹

Perhaps the most important segment of the population with regard to parking meleic reaction was that of the private citizan-He would need to use the parking meter when he conducted bit boilt to its access. Mosier and Mages were aware of the second second second second second second second end even being archits meters work that its initial to its active the parking meters when the initial to Okhichman Gity, they had tried is prepare the public for the experiment by a privat on the prepare devicements and reaction ventories.

When Mages had appealed to the people of Oklahoma City ian open site: concerning pathing meter installation published in the Darky Oklahoman, he had directed his reserving toward of climers as he was in theore the buildnessesses. When he saided Lambart to take a pablic option survey on the scoreytance of parking meters, he instructed had not in index the ophises of motoristic Lambart found that of thirty-nine motorials intertion even spores to the ideal of parking meters, while only two users appeare to the ideal".

When the Oklahoma Gity Chamber of Commone took its parking meter survey in November, 1956, it found that 75% of the motorists interviewed favored the meters. Oklahoma Gity motorists who opposed parking meters did so for a variety of reasona A majority of those opposed axid they did not favor the experiment because they diskind Marge, while others thared

³¹ "Survey of Public Stated on Parking Meters in Stated," *ibid.*, October 4, 1935, p. 21; "Coin Parking Survey Yete in Paramble," *Bid.*, November 20, 1935, p. 14; "Take of Parking Meters in \$221," *ibid.*, December 21, 1936, p. 1.

^{92 &}quot;Regulating Parking by Moters," Public Management, Vol. XVIII (February, 1980), p. 66.

³¹ "Conversing the Park-O-Meters," Bolly Ohiokomas, Joly 26, 1985, p. 11; Lambert, "Source; of Parking Meters in Ohiohoma Ohy, August 23, 1985," pp. 1-0, manuscript document, Thutsun Oolizetion, University Archives, Ohiohoma State University Library.

the options of Butterfield that parking meters were illegal, or that boy inposed under finantial instation?" By the sev of World Wir II, however, most Oklahowa motoritz had compiled by the second second second second second second second by in controlling contrast parking and for data reason boy overloaded the free cert fees which continued to certific eity treaties. The reverse parking arking meters in clien like Oklahowa City crabiel manifeshilities across the notion to refind Orast Desrevelut, ourrid, has cert composite are cere is to be

The invention of parking meters created a new industry for Oklahoms. The production and alse of over 71,000 parking meters in the pre-Watel War II period represented a significant production of parking meters in Tuba and their promotion and also in Oklahomas City provided stardy emotioned the transto Oklahomas City provided stardy emotioned in the transware side or producing at network applicable, do new parking of the organization of the size of the size of the size of the Grand Depresention.

The first proctical parking meter was invested by Oklahoman, homeon, produced by Oklahoman, and sold by Oklahoman. When Thomson and Hab hall their parking meter model at the parking the second second second second second second true ratiocrifs asks indexhip, he would have to produce a superior product and uillas the meet modern makes and persontional techniques. He did not healists to grand measy when superior product and he has place to sold his measy and prove has product and he has place triphe on the parking meter designs: the Dail parking neter stayed for shead of its comrolities in design, dwaldidy, and predictivality of like meter is on contrained and parking head to be predice and the size of the second second second second second second meters. The second second second second second second meters is on contrained as many head to be evenue a single second seco

⁹⁴ "Cola Parking Sarvey is Favorable," Dolly Oklahomov, November 20, 1835, p. 14; Lambert, "Servey of Parking Meters in Oklahoma City. August 28, 1865," p. 2, macoscript document, Thuesen Collection University Archives, Oklahoma State University Liberty.